
SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting 
Minutes
                               Beardsley Recreation Center, Agave Room
                                                      January 4, 2023

President Nick Missos called the meeting to order at 7:30 am

Board Members Present:   Nick Missos, Bev Burger, Dave Ryg, Dottie 
Johnson, Jim Montgomery, Craig Hone, and Kay Peterson 

Others in Attendance:  Ken Skinner, Jim Kriedler, Matt Schacht, Phil 
Souza, Rick Hilton, Dan Griffith, Dennis Horvath, Lloyd Styrwoll, Dan 
Burke, Orie McDonald, Chris Lynch

Approval of Board minutes for December 7, 2022:  Motion made to 
accept Dec. 7, 2022 Board Minutes, seconded and approved.

January 4, 2023 Financial Report -  Dave Ryg
BMO Harris Bank
Business        $56,667.13
MMK              $25,061.39
total                $81,728.52 

Western Bank
Angels            $ 1,639.93
Treas              $33,524.01
total                $35,163.94

Grand Total    $116,892.46

Approval of Financial Report for Jan. 4, 2023 - Motion made to accept Jan 
4, 2023 Financial Report, Seconded and approved.

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 
American League - Dan Griffiths:  Each category of players were re-
rated to an even A & B ratings.  There were 108 players with 20 one’s 
and 40 two’s and 48 three’s.  There will be 10 teams in the Spring 
session, so 8 players will either go on the preferred sub list, sub list, or 



be offered to the Central League.
Central League - Jim Kriedler:  There will be 13 teams in the Spring 
session.  Any players not drafted will be offered to the National League.  
Chuck McFarland will work the sub list again.  74 % of the subs that 
played came from the sub list.
National League - Dennis Horvath:  There will be 13 teams in the Spring 
session with 156 player maximum.  There are 13 managers and only 10 
pitchers.
70’s League - Lloyd Styrwoll:  There are twenty new players that will be 
placed this next session.  Orie McDonald mentioned the schedule is not 
on Sports Engine and Dennis Horvath said he will input the schedule.
Co-Ed League - Phil Souza:  The January 4th games at Sun City are 
rained out and per the schedule, the next games will be played on 
January 13th at Liberty Field.
Women’s League - Bev Burger: The Hot Flashes won the December 10th 
tournament at Liberty Field and they raised $350 towards the toy drive.  
Then they raised an additional $1,780 for four El Mirage families with 14 
Kids between the ages of 2 to 18 years old.  Next tournament is at Casa 
Grande with 4 teams on Jan. 7th and 8th.
Field Management - Ken Skinner - There was a sprinkler leak in left 
center field and the broken pipe was repaired.  Nick asked when the next 
turf maintenance is scheduled and Ken reported that it would be done in 
March.  The contract states it should be done two times per year. Dan 
Griffiths announced that they stopped having recycle bins and the 
maintenance people pick up the trash.  
Safety Committee - Ken Skinner - Remember to report any incidents and 
the forms are upstairs in the club house.  Lloyd Styrwoll suggested the 
club schedule future CPR training and Ken will talk to the Fire Marshall.  
Green Team - Jim Montgomery - Craig Hone made the motion for the 
Green Team to play in Sun City West, starting on Sunday, January 15, 
2023 from 8:00 am to 9:00 am and Dottie Johnson seconded and it was 
approved.
Uniforms - Rick Hilton - He is picking up two new uniforms, for Western 
Bank and Camino Del Sol Funeral Home.
Angels in the Outfield - Donna Laufer did not attend.
2023 Tin Cup - Orie McDonald -  Recommended everyone should play on 
one golf course, Deer Valley on April 2nd, cost is $55 for golf.  Personal 
Touch is catering dinner for $35 served at 1:30 pm.  Craig Hone made 
the motion for one golf course  and Jim Montgomery seconded and 
approved.  The contract is available for Nick Missos to sign.  
Registration will be available online.  Beer garden from 12:00 to 1:30 and 



1.
2.

3.

4.
5.

6.

7.

$100 for hole sponsors.  Orie has volunteers.
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson - One pitch was a great success.  She 
made the chili and served hot dogs.  Kudos to  Ted Sindlinger, Ken 
Skinner, Mark Merkley, Peg Stallbaum, Bev Burger, Barb Ruzic and Linda 
Valencia who volunteered to serve.  She needs help for the American 
Spring Fling.
Data Base/Website - Dennis Horvath - 413 registered and there will be 
some late people.   One year ago there were 460.
240 from SCW and 173 from SC.  There will be an email blast next week 
on the Hall of Fame and the Tin Cup Tournament.  The cameras are in 
place at SCW and will continue working on the project.  Dennis will 
change the website that members will no longer be required to provide a 
negative test for Covid.  Dues are due by February 1st.
Billboard Sponsors - Dave Ryg - All the billboards were cleaned.  They 
will decide how to handle them after the tax change.

OLD BUSINESS

UPDATE -  Dave Ryg -  will resubmit the paperwork for the 501C3 Filing.
SCHEDULES - Lloyd Styrwoll  -  The Agave Room has been reserved for 
the 2023 calendar year.  He will continue making the room reservations 
that now can be done online verses standing in line.   Nick Missos will 
submit the necessary form.
CR13a - Nick Missos -  He will be responsible for submitting the request 
for new turf and bleachers that are ADA compliance.
FIREMAN’S GAME - Dwight Nichols is putting a team together.
HALL OF FAME - Dwight Nichols was absent, however he submitted his 
report; Banquet on March 12th, Personal Touch Catering, ticket price is 
$25 and no charge for current HOF members and their guests, team 
sponsors and rec. board members.  Dennis Horvath will send a email 
blast and have forms available in the clubhouse.  
55 & OLDER - Craig Hone will check with the Rec. Board if we can 
restrict the minimum age of a player to 55 for safety reasons. 
UNDER 70’S LEAGUE - Nick Missos will put a committee together for 
pursuing a new league and maybe a red & blue league.

NEW BUSINESS:

A.  Team Pictures - No update on the cost.
B.  Appoint a Parliamentarian - Fred Ostermeyer was suggested as a 
replacement.



C.  January 13th Presentation to the Rec. Board on Co-Mingling -  Craig 
Hone and Dave Ryg have their people lined up to
       discuss both sides.
D.  The CR 5 Form will be signed by the new board members and the 
Reciprocity Agreement will be submitted.

Respectfully submitted by:  Kay Peterson, Secretary of the SCW Softball 
Club

            Nick Missos adjourned the meeting at 9:47 am.

             Next Board Meeting is Wednesday, February 1, 2023
             Beardsley Recreation Center
             Agave Room at 7:30 am 

 











Angels in the Outfield 
Sun Cities Senior Softball Report 
SCW Board Meeting 1.4.23; SC Board Meeting 1.11.23 
 
Thank you to our league members for caring for and about one another. 
 
Notices, Cards, and Calls 
 

- Thankfully, relatively quiet December – 4 connections made softball family illness  
- Thank you to our league liaisons – Rick Hilton, Debbie Kreidler & Dennis Horvath  

 
Events, Fundraising and Donations – see attached spreadsheet 
 

- “Pitch In” 2023 
- Chris Lynch (Events Chair) and I meet January 19th  
- Readying for 2023 Events 

o February’s Food Drive #2 (February 20-24) 
o Cardiac Kids (participating to help raise funds with a unique raffle prize), and 
o 2nd Annual Golden Oldies Game & The Memorial (date TBD maybe Sunday 

April 16)  
   
Financials – Our Treasurer Sharon Staeb is working on December statements and will be 
submitted to the respective treasurers when they are complete 
 
An on the job learning experience and correction in progress: 

- Acquiring a Debit Card 
o Only after experiencing extraordinary participation with Toy Drive did we 

understand the need for a debit card for purchases 
§ 2022 Toy Drive Purchases 

• $1,325 bicycles (online purchases) 
• $1,975 gift cards  

o Discovered that using checks at WalMart or Target for necessary purchases is 
an outdated practice – we had to use my credit cards 

o The Debit Card is attached to our business checking account will help with 
future transactions 



SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting 
Minutes
                               Beardsley Recreation Center, Agave Room
                                                      February 1, 2023

President Nick Missos called the meeting to order at 7:30 am

Board Members Present:   Nick Missos, Bev Burger, Dave Ryg, Dottie 
Johnson, Jim Montgomery, Craig Hone, and Kay Peterson 

Others in Attendance:  Ken Skinner, Jim Kriedler, Matt Schacht,  Rick 
Hilton, Dennis Horvath, Lloyd Styrwoll, Dan Burke, Orie McDonald, Larry 
Reed, Donna Reed, Terry Tichenor, Gary Scapito

Approval of Board minutes for December 7, 2022:  Motion made to 
accept January 4, 2023  Board Minutes, seconded and approved.

February 1, 2023 Financial Report -  Dave Ryg
Bank Account Balances:
BMO Harris                 Western Bank
Bus    $75,355.59        Angels    $1,589.93
MMK $25,061.39        Treas     $33,548.90  
Total $100,416.98                    $35,138.83

Approval of Financial Report for Jan. 4, 2023 - Motion made to accept Feb 
1, 2023 Financial Report, Seconded and approved.

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 
American League -Terry Tichenor:   Looking to add one more committee 
member.  Explained the new senior
Softball rules regarding the two first base bags and the commitment 
line. Will address the 0-0 count.
Central League - Jim Kriedler:  8 teams playing 22 games ending on 4/6.  
Using a 0-0 count with none to
Waste.  Tony Perillo is handling the Spring Fling on 3/25-26 and would 
like to include Sun City players if granted
Permission by the Board.  He will ask American League to prepare and 
serve the food.



National League - Dennis Horvath:  Redrafted 6 teams each with 12 
players. 10 on the sub list with 4 on the 
placement list.  Barb Ruzic was added on the NL Committee, along with 
Jack Fischer and Jim Hardin.  Players are
Upset with the split and some have reported they voted in error.  2nd 
Annual 1-pitch tournament is 4/11 at the
Liberty Field and Tom Dellopaulis, NL SC Chairmen is helping with the 
plans.
70’s League - Lloyd Styrwoll:  Lloyd is resigning at the end of the 2023 
season.  Nick Missos thanked him for his
Great success and the many years of running the league.  
Co-Ed League - Phil Souza - We now have no field time available due to 
the ending of commingling, so he resigned as
The Chairperson after two years.   He hopes a solution is found to 
accommodate co-ed as the feedback was positive
From all involved and gave couples a chance to play together and 
perhaps some women who might not have played.
Women’s League - Bev Burger: Women are practicing on Thursdays at 
2pm.  Next game is 2/19 with Pebble Creek.
Field Management - Ken Skinner -  Sprinkler issue was repaired.  He is 
looking for new people on his team.
Safety Committee - Ken Skinner -  Fire Department doing the CPR 
training on February 22 at the Lecture Hall 
from 1-3 pm.  Sign up sheet is online.
Green Team -   see attached three page report submitted by Gary 
Scapito.  Motion was made to have Gary
Scapito as the Chairperson of the Green Team by Dottie Johnson and 
seconded by Craig Hone and was approved.
Uniforms - Rick Hilton - working with Keith in Sun City to all the 
uniforms back.  Pauline is working on the co-ed
Uniforms.  18 out of 24 sponsors have paid their annual fees.  The Rock 
balls are available at $104 per dozen.
We are staying with the plan of a new ball every other game.
Angels in the Outfield - Donna Laufer - She asked how they should 
proceed now that we are no longer
commingling and her committee has both SC and SCW people.  Nick 
said to keep as is.  Business as usual.
She wants to keep rallying the teams and their spouses during times of 
grieving and medical concerns.  
They added a volunteer coordinator, secretary and co-chair person.  
They will have a table at the Cardiac Kids



1.

2.

3.
4.

Tournament.  The next Pitch In event is the February’s Food Drive #2 on 
February 20-24.  A Prayer Meeting for players and spouses from both 
communities to come together to share thoughts on February 1st at 5pm 
at Talisman Hall.
Craig Hone made the motion to support the Angels in the Outfield and 
was seconded by Dottie Johnson and it was approved.  Lloyd mentioned 
that Angels in the Outfield was added as a committee so we can donate 
money to them.
2023 Tin Cup - Orie McDonald -    Personal Touch is catering, has the 
contract with Deer Valley GC, online registration,
Changed rules with less evasive, having raffle tickets, 144 players and 
article in the Independent on March 1st.
Palm Desert - Orie McDonald - April 1st  and December 2, 2023 at 
Liberty Field.
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson -  Everything is ready for the Cardiac 
Kids.  She would like a 2 week notice on the 
Spring Fling.  Central League is having pulled pork.
Data Base/Website - Dennis Horvath - The database and the Angels in 
the Outfield will stay as combined
Entities until further notice.  Busy with the conversion of two separate 
sites with Sun City keeping their
Site and paying their half.  Forms were created for Cardiac Kids, Tin Cup 
and Cleats & Clubs.  Dues reports
were prepared for the accountant, Judy Grintjes.  Kevin Schuck and Rick 
Staeb were added to the Database Team. 
No update on the camera.
Billboard Sponsors - Dave Ryg - working on list of what sponsors have 
paid.

OLD BUSINESS

UPDATE -  Dave Ryg -  getting close to resubmit the paperwork for the 
501C3 Filing.
CR13a - Nick Missos -  He will be responsible for submitting the request 
for new turf and bleachers that are ADA compliance.
FIREMAN’S GAME - Dwight Nichols is putting a team together.
HALL OF FAME - Dan Burke proposed to delay the banquet to the Fall: 
Craig made the motion to move the Hall of Fame Banquet to the Fall of 
2023, Dottie Johnson seconded and it was approved.  

  5. TEAM PICTURES - question came up if the photographer was going to 
Sun City.



  6. COMPLAINT LETTERS - Dennis Horvath asked when will the past 
complaint letters be addressed.  Also, Bev Burger
Mentioned that 8 people have asked her about their complaints.  Nick Missos 
said the Softball Board will set up a meeting to discuss.

NEW BUSINESS:

A. Larry Reed’s Amendment Addition proposal dated January 19, 2023 - Nick 
Missos said softball is suppose to be fun.  We should not make players leave 
a league and move them up.  We will not have one league dictating where 
players play.  If we do, they will quit.  Have each League Committee put in 
their rules to explain the safety issue.
B. Cardiac Kids Update - Ken Skinner - Everything is set for the February 4th 
tournament.
C. Paying Green Team Dues - Gary Scapito mentioned there is nothing in 
writing about paying dues and uniforms.  Dave Ryg made the motion; From 
October 1st any new player should pay $100 and will be made an active 
player and then they pay $50
On January 1st, Dottie Johnson seconded and the motion was approved.
D.  American League Spring Fling will be played in Sun City.  Central and 
National League Spring Fling will be played in Sun City West.

Respectfully submitted by:  Kay Peterson, Secretary of the SCW Softball 
Club

            Nick Missos adjourned the meeting at 9:58 am.

             Next Board Meeting is Wednesday, March 1, 2023
             Beardsley Recreation Center
             Agave Room at 7:30 am 

 





SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting 
Minutes
                               Beardsley Recreation Center, Agave Room
                                                    March 1, 2023

President Nick Missos called the meeting to order at 7:30 am

Board Members Present:   Nick Missos, Bev Burger, Dave Ryg, Dottie 
Johnson, Jim Montgomery, Craig Hone, and Kay Peterson 

Others in Attendance:  Ken Skinner, Jim Kriedler, Matt Schacht,  Dan 
Burke, Orie McDonald, Larry Reed, Donna Reed, Gary Scapito

Approval of Board minutes:   Motion made to accept February 1, 2023  
Board Minutes, seconded and approved.

March 1, 2023 Financial Report -  Dave Ryg

Approval of Financial Report for February, 2023 - Motion made to accept 
Feb 1, 2023 Financial Report, Seconded and approved.

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 
American League - Nick Missos:  There will be 4 teams in the Spring 
Fling on March 5th at Sun City.
Central League - Jim Kriedler:  The committee is allowing rained out 
games to be made up, at the manager’s discretion, at 2:00 on Mondays, 
after the last game of the day.  Tony Perillo is coordinating the Spring 



Fling on 3/25-26 with Sun City  and co-mingling the teams is being 
discussed.  96 players have signed up and there is a waiting list.  36 
players are from Sun City.
National League - Dennis Horvath unable to attend.  There was 
discussion regarding a player that has hit over the fence home runs and 
he should be re-rated for safety reasons.  Since there is no room in the 
Central League, Nick suggested the NL Managers would have the option 
to walk him.
70’s League - Lloyd Strywoll was unable to attend, so he submitted his 
report;  There are 3 additional Saturdays scheduled.  They added back 
the Blue Division games on March 4th.  He recommends the SCW Club 
and the SC Club make the 70’s League a Reciprocal League that would 
have adequate players moving forward.  He would hope his replacement 
would be named soon to get started on all the prep work for the Fall 
League in 2023.
Women’s League - Bev Burger: Hot Flashes are playing a double header 
in Pebble Creek on 3/5.  Then Pebble Creek plays on 3/19 at Liberty Field 
and the last event is on 3/25 in Sun City Grand. 
Field Management - Ken Skinner - He is working on the “Welcome to 
Liberty Field” signage on the steps.  The turf maintenance is schedule in 
April for a cost of $3,930.  The club will pay half directly to the Rec. 
Center.  Ken had the key to the club house re-keyed in 2013.  Then the 
Rec. Center rekeyed and made 3 keys.  Someone made additional keys 
and
He is trying to track down how many keys and who has keys. Nick said 
they need to return the keys. Ken has added Dennis Horvath and Max 
Beckner on his Committee.
Safety Committee - Ken Skinner - The Fire Department had the AED 
training on February 22  and 13 people attended.
Green Team -  Gary Scapito - 2 new players went through the Green 
Team, which resulted in a 5 and 6 ratings and both players entered in to 
the Central League system.  5 people interested in joining the Club and 
he personally interviewed 4.  It was recommended that each player 
come out for the Sunday morning practice  prior to going through the 
Green Team tryout.  He has had people donating  equipment for new 
people that come out with nothing.  Dave Ryg will submit an article in 
the Independent with Gary’s name and number for any new people 
interested.
Uniforms - Matt Schacht - Uniforms for the Hole-n-One came in.  3 
sponsors have not renewed and 4 are on the waiting list to sponsor.  
Ordered long pants and they came in.  



1.

2.

Angels in the Outfield - Donna Laufer - They had 38 volunteers at the 
February Pitch Event and raised $6,600 for the West Valley Food Bank.  
The Golden Oldies games are on Monday, March 20th at 3:00.  A 
memorial service at 4:30 honoring the players and spouses who have 
passed.  They have reported on 13 illnesses and 2 players that passed.  
They wait for the
Families to contact them before reporting anything on the softball 
website.
2023 Tin Cup - Orie McDonald - 118 golfers have signed up with 26 
openings.  130 for dinner. Dave Ryg has brewed 12 gallons of beer.
Palm Desert - Orie McDonald - Everything is all set for the April 1st 
games at the Liberty Field
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson -    She could use more help for the 
Spring Fling.  Nick Missos recommended they
Ask the American League players to volunteer.
Data Base/Website - No update.
Billboard Sponsors - Dave Ryg - Ultra Beer is not renewing.  He is 
contacting Sun Health about having a billboard.  Ray Early plans to 
search for a sponsor to replace the scoreboard.

OLD BUSINESS

FIREMAN’S GAME - Ken Skinner - March 12th 10:00 am Two Teams, 
Double Header.  Serving hot dogs, chips and popcorn.
TEAM PICTURES -  Scheduled on March 13th and March 14th.

 

NEW BUSINESS:

A. Dave Ryg made the motion to approve the $600 to the IRS for 
changing the SCW Softball Club’s tax status from a 501(c7) to 501(c3).  
Kay Peterson seconded  and the motion was passed.
B. Nick Missos met with Ron Wambaugh, Fred Ostermeyer, Linda 
Valencia, Jack Ruzic and Bob Kent to be 
On the Discipline Committee.  Dottie Johnson made the motion to 
accept these five players on this new discipline committee and Jim 
Montgomery seconded and the motion was passed.  Ron has distributed 
material to the committee to view.  A change of our by-laws will have to 
be voted on at the April 5th general meeting.
C. Update the Softball Brochure - Decided to check with Lloyd Strywoll.



Respectfully submitted by:  Kay Peterson, Secretary of the SCW Softball 
Club

            Nick Missos adjourned the meeting at 8:25 am.

             General Meeting is Wednesday, March 1st, 2023 at the Lecture 
Hall
             Next Board Meeting is Wednesday, April 5th, 2023
             Beardsley Recreation Center
             Agave Room at 7:30 am 

 











SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
Beardsley Rec. Center - Agave Room – 7:30am

BOARDMEETING AGENDA
April 6, 2022

President Craig Hone: Call the meeting to order
Board Members: Craig Hone, Bev Burger, Dottie Johnson, Shelly Hilton, Paul
Felice, Bob Lee, Jim Montgomery

Approval March 2, 2022 Board minutes – Shelly

Approval of 3/2/22 Financial Report – Paul/Judy

Financial Report – Paul/Judy

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
American League: Nick Missos
Central League: Jim Kriedler
National League: Dennis Horvath
70’s League: Lloyd Styrwoll
Co-Ed League: Phil Souza
Women’s League: Carol
Bowden/Bev Burger
Field Management: Ken Skinner,
Dan Griffith, Rick Hilton
Safety Committee: Ken Skinner

Green Team: Dan Burke
Uniforms and Equipment: Matt
Schacht
Angels in the Outfield: Donna
Laufer
2022 Tin Cup: Forest Kuhn, Randy
Higgins (Co-chairs)
Food & Beverage: Ben Rodriguez
Data Base/Website Group: Dennis
Horvath
Billboard Sponsors: Ray Early/Dave
Ryg – New Plan

Old Business:

1. Update of Club Rules and By-Laws: Currently being reviewed
by Dotti Miller – Waiting for Approval.

2. Softball Club Policies and League Rules – serving as a board
member and on a committee at the same time (was tabled
1/9/22)

3. Liberty Field Lighting – Report from AL, CL, NL
4. Update on Softball Fun Day



5. Database Archiving – Dennis/Judy?
6. Room Schedules for 2023 – Lloyd Styrwoll

New Business:

1. Goal for 2022: 501c3….Meeting with Bill Schwind/Kasey Huhta

2. 2/3…. 1/3 League Chairman????

3. Important Dates for Fall 2022

4. Charitable Donations required for 501c3 – Angels, Cardiac Kids, Toys for
Tots, Nadaberg School Donation, Tin Cup –

5. Voting for Co-Mingling… Spring or Fall ????

Adjourn the meeting: Craig Hone

Next Board Meeting:
Beardsley Rec. Center

Agave Room at May 4, 2022
7:30am

























SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD - MEETING 
MINUTES
     Beardsley Recreation Center - Agave Room - 7:30am
                                      April 5, 2023

Treasurer Dave Ryg called the meeting to order at 7:34 am

Board Members Present:  Dave Ryg, Jim Montgomery, Craig Hone and 
Kay Peterson

Others in Attendance:  Gary Griffiths, Larry Reed, Fred Ostermeyer, Tony 
Perillo, Donna Reed, Linda Valencia, Jim Kreidler,
Lloyd Styrwoll, Dan Burke, Bob Kemp, Matt Schacht, Dan Griffiths, Ken 
Skinner, Jack Fischer, Ron Wambaugh, Orie McDonald, 
Jack Ruzic, Ray Early

Approval of Board Minutes - Motion made to accept March 1, 2023 Board 
Minutes,
Seconded and approved.

April 1, 2023 Financial Report - Dave Ryg

Bank Balances:

BMO Business Accounts:  $100,269.98
          Money Market               25,123.98
Total                                     $125,393.96

Western Angels Account  $         999.16
Treasury Account              $    33,616.18
Total                                      $34,6153.34

Approval of Financial Report for March, 2023 - Motion Made to accept 
March 1, 2023 Financial Report,
Seconded and approved.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:                                                                                                                                                                              
American League: Dan Griffiths:  Camino del Sol won the Spring session.   



See attached report.                                                                                                 
Central League: Jim Kriedler:  April 6th, Thursday is the last day of the 
session and the league will meet
After the last game to discuss reciprocal play with Sun City.   Games on 
Monday in SCW and Thursday in SC.
Dave Ryg will complete the necessary form with the Rec Center and Matt will 
get them uniforms.                                                                                                                                                                                
National League: Jack Fischer:  April 7th, Friday is the last day of the 
session.  April 11th is a one pitch event
With Sun City at SCW.   They are having hot dogs and Connie Horvath is 
helping.                                                                                                                     
70’s League: Lloyd Styrwoll:  The session was successful and still 
collecting all the uniforms.                                                                     
Women’s League: Kay Peterson:   March 25th was last game of the season 
against SCG and last practice 
Was March 30th and Carol Bowden collected and washed all the jerseys.    
Field Management: Ken Skinner:  The BBQ will be cleaned.  The turf 
maintenance was delayed due to a
Water issue and is scheduled for Monday, April 10th.  New logo sign is up on 
the RH Johnson side and the new
Sound system was designed by Tim Colwell.  
Events:  Ken Skinner:   4/9 Inspire Church’s Easter service is at the Liberty 
Field at 6:00 am  
12/2 and 12/3 Hot Flashes Tournament.  12/9 Palm Desert playing at SCW.                                                        
Safety Committee:  Terry Tichenor:  Not present
Green Team:  Gary Scapito:  March there were 3 new players (7,8, and 9).  
April there were 5 new players
(2 2’s, 5, 7   ).  His support group and the raters have been fabulous and he 
thanked Dan Burke for donating 
a fungo bat.  New players can register on the Sports Engine app.
Uniforms & Equipment:  Matt Schacht:  Grandview Terrace, Cooler Times 
and Vital Care have not renewed.
Tride and True Pest Control and Ideal Insurance have been added as team 
sponsors.  Larry Ott has agreed to sponsor
The summer shirts for 12 teams and he is choosing the design and colors.  
Matt suggested when a team sponsor
Buys new jerseys, then that year the club should waive their $250 sponsor 
fee.  This was tabled for next month.
Craig Hone made a motion to use the Peoria Volk’s Wagon money towards 
the Saturday uniforms, seconded buy
Dave Ryg and the motion was passed.



Lloyd Styrwoll suggested that the 70’s shirts that say Sun City should be 
returned to the SC Softball Club.
Craig Home suggested we go back to the old SCW logo on the sleeve and 
the American flag on the other sleeve,
Since Sun City is moving forward with their own logo.  Matt would like to 
order 250 new hats for everyone for a
Cost of $5,000.  He explained the blues are difficult to match.
Craig Hone said we should move forward with a separate website from the 
Sun City Softball Club.
There was much discussion on how Sun City has made plans, so we need to 
make decisions for the summer
Sessions and reciprocal play and rules.  Even though the majority wants co-
mingling, the SCW Rec Board has
Denied our waiver and they will not review until November.  Everyone agreed 
that our SB Club had to move
Forward and Dave Ryg was asking for a volunteer to come forward and Tony 
Perillo volunteered to be the
summer coordinator.  
Angels in the Outfield:  Donna Laufer submitted the attached report.
2023 Tin Cup:  Orie McDonald:  Only one golf course and no handicap was 
a much better format. 
Peoria VW said this was their last year to sponsor.  They sponsored ten years 
and donated over $100,000.  
Palm Springs:  Orie McDonald:  Great special event with the wives helping 
Dottie Johnson with the food. 
Next year Palm Springs will play here on 12/9 and SCW will play in Palm 
Springs in March.
Food & Beverage:  Dottie Johnson was not present, however, Lloyd Strywoll 
said “we need to give her a
Round of applause for all her hard work in serving so many great meals this 
past year.”
Data Base/Website:  Dennis Horvath not present.  (He is recovering from 
back surgery).
Billboard Sponsors:  Ray Early:  There are 21 Billboards.  Tride and True 
Pest Control’s banner were added.
There are 11 renewals and they changed to a one year contract and not three 
years.  He mentioned that
Some of the wood panels with the blue padding will need replacing or 
repairing.  



OLD BUSINESS
   1.   No 70’s League Replacement as of yet.
   2.  The extra Club House keys have not been accounted for and there 
was discussion that you need a key for the 
Second cabinet in order to get to the bell tower for any repairs on the 
clock.  
   3.  No update on the Data Base; update membership data
   4.  Working on having the General Meetings and Board Meetings on 
the Website Calendar.  

NEW BUSINESS:
  Ron Wambaugh thanked his committee members for all of their work 
and then he reviewed the following forms:
   A.  Ad Hoc Committee’s proposal;
    1-A. The complaint is documented by the person initiating a 
complaint.
    1-B. The person who the complaint has been initiated against is 
notified of a complaint.
    1-C  Witnesses to the incident is notified to submit a written 
statement.
    1-D  Witnesses are notified that they had witnessed an incident.
DISCUSSION/QUESTIONS; 
    Is there a time frame of reporting an improper conduct.
    How long does the offense stay in their file.
    Will there be another committee that reviews the complaints.
     Does the committee make the final recommendations or does it go to 
the Softball Board.
     If the person receiving the abuse decides not to file a complaint, can 
the witness file a complaint. 
    Will the past issues be discussed.
Dave Ryg said he has talked to Nick Missos and he suggested that the 
Board should meet to review
The Ad Hoc committee’s proposal.  He also rescheduled the General 
Meeting from April 5, 2023 to
April 12, 2023 at the Lecture Hall at the R H Johnson Recreation Center.
Meeting as adjourned at 9:37 am

Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary



   

   



SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting 
Minutes
                               Beardsley Recreation Center, Agave Room
                                                            May 3, 2023

Treasurer Dave Ryg: called the meeting to order at 7:30 am and President 
Nick Missos took over meeting.

Board Members Present;  Dottie Johnson, Jim Montgomery, Dave Ryg and 
Nick Missos.

Others in Attendance:  Jim Kriedler, Tony Perillo, Ken Skinner,  Barb and 
Jack Ruzic, Ray Early, Donna Laufer, 
Linda Valencia and Bob Kemp

Approval of Board Minutes:  Motion made to accept April 5, 2023 Board 
Minutes, seconded and approved.

May 1, 2023 Financial Report - Dave Ryg

Bank Balances:
BMO Business    $89,459.03
BMO MMK          $25,159..01
BMO Total       $ 114,618.04

Western Bank
Angels                 $ 2,162.10
Treasury            $33,648.16
Western Total  $35,810.26

Approval of Financial Report for April, 2023 - Motion Made to accept April 
1, 2023 Financial Report,
Seconded and approved.
Judy Grintjes recommended that the Club purchase a $20,000 CD for 13 
months at a 4.5% rate with BMO.  
Dave Ryg made the motion for Judy to purchase from BMO a $20,000 CD for 
13 months at a 4.5% rate. 
Jim Montgomery seconded, all approved and the motion was passed.



Dave Ryg and Judy Grintjes will be reviewing the last 5 years of accounting in 
preparation of Club’s tax
status from a 501(c7) to 501(c3).  The website will have to be updated 
showing that we are a Charitable
Club.  Dennis Horvath, Norm Wolf and Davey are looking into friendly 
websites at a lower cost.  

American League - Nick Missos said they will wait until Fall to see if SCW will 
reciprocate with SC.  They
Would like to select new managers.  He would suggest they change from 10 
players per team to 11 players
Per team and the commitment line be 8 feet from the home plate.

Angels in the Outfield - Donna Laufer thanked Ken Skinner for providing so 
many photos of players.  Tim Burke
Used Mail Chimp and added 17 additional people to their data base.  The Sun 
City Club gave them $660 and 
They are asking for the SCW Club to approve a request of $990 donated to 
their account.  There is $638.24
In the checking account that they would like to donate to the Valley Food 
Bank, which Sun City Club approved.
Dottie Johnson made the motion to approve the $638.24 donation to the 
Valley Food Bank.  Nick Missos
Seconded and the motion was passed.

Central League - Jim Kriedler said his committee will decide who will be the 
managers in the Fall, since there
There will be a cut back in teams.  The Replacement List is working well with 
managers indicating they need
A rated player for infield/outfield/pitcher. 

National League - Barb Ruzic reported their games are now starting at 7:30 
am.  She suggested that we look
At having a Recreational League for players rated 9 and possibly play against 
Sun City 9’s once a week.

70’s League - Lloyd Strywoll stepped down and Nick Missos reported there 
are people interested in the
Position, but will hold off for now.

Women’s League - Nick Missos said the Hot Flashes will have to decide if 



they are a Sun Cities Club or a Sun
City West Club.  If we are a Sun Cities Club, we will be charged to use the 
field.  Dottie Johnson mentioned
There are 23 women playing and we might have enough for two separate 
teams, so each city would have 
Their own team and we could have reciprocal play.  Kay Peterson agreed and 
they would meet with Carol
Bowden to discuss the possibilities.  

Field Management - Ken Skinner reported the catcher’s box and batter’s box 
were replaced.  The over-
Seeding is scheduled from September 27th to October 18th.  Nick Missos 
asked about the pitcher’s
Mound and Ken said there was enough material to rebuild it next year.

Safety Committee - Terry Tichenor not present  

Green Team - Gary Scapito’s attached report showed 5 new players went 
through the Green Team 
for the month of April 2023.  To date: 10 new players have been entered into 
the SCW softball club
membership since Feb. 5, 2023 when SCW had our first Green Team tryouts.

Uniforms & Equipment -  Rick Hilton and Matt Schacht stepped down.  Nick 
Missos reported jerseys
Came in for ten teams and were donated by Larry Ott.  Nick asked “do we 
want to continue giving out
Shorts?”  A player pays $150 for a lifetime supply of shorts and pants and 
they are expensive.  The
Softball Board will have to decide.  Nick is looking for new uniform people.  In 
the meantime, each
League has a representative for uniforms.

2024 Tin Cup - Nick Missos submitted the CR-6 for the event in 2024 and 
looking for a chairperson.

Events - October - Fund raising dance for a Charity
               November -  Hall of Fame 

Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson’s next event is the welcome back players 
in October.



5.

Billboard Sponsors - Ray Early said the contract agreements will be for one 
year.  Nick Missos
Asked if there was room to add two more billboards and Ray explained that it 
was not practical.

Summer Session - Tony Perillo reported the sub list has been challenging 
and four games per week
Has been challenging and not working.  A survey was sent out for the second 
summer session to
See who wants to play in SCW only and who wants to play reciprocal play.  
Registration will start
On Monday May 8th.

OLD BUSINESS:
1. A new 70’S League Chairperson(s).  Put on hold for now.
2. Have the extra club house keys been accounted or returned.  Nick Missos 
is working on this and
If they are not all accounted for, then the locks will be changed.
3. Update membership data in the Data Base.  Replacing Sports Engine 
meeting is today (May 3rd).
4. Board Meetings and General Membership Meetings on the website
calendar.  Board will meet the 1st Wednesday and General Member 
meeting will be the 2nd Wednesday

Ad Hoc Committee’s Proposal.  Board will schedule meeting to 
discuss.

NEW BUSINESS:
1. Reciprocal play for summer sessions 2 and 3 Survey;
ACL players rated 1-5 and NCL players rated 6-9. SCW League with SCW
Players and the SC League with SC players and each League plays twice
A week with one game in SCW and the other game in SC.  Tony Perillo 
reported above.
2. Nominations for the 2024 Softball Board.  Dottie Johnson has meeting 
planned for September 15th.
3. Need a new Uniform and Equipment Chairperson(s). Reported above.
4. Need a new Chairperson to handle the 2024 Tin Cup.  Reported above.

The next Board meeting will be September 6, 2023 at the Beardsley Rec 
Center, Agave Room.



Nick Missos adjourned the meeting at 9:00 am

Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary

  

 



SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB 
MAY 2023 FINANCIAL REPORT 

 
Account Balances as of April 30, 2023: 
 
BMO Business Account:                    $ 89,459.03 
BMO Money Market Account:          $ 25,159.01 
Western Bank Treasury Account:      $ 33,648.16 
                                                           --------------- 
Total                                                   $128,266.20 
 
We can now get increased rates of CD’s at both banks as follows: 
 
4.50% for 13 months at BMO  
4.25% for 13 months at Western Bank 
 
I would like the Board to approve putting $20,000 from BMO in to a CD at 4.5% and 
$10,000 from Western Bank in to a CD at 4.24%. 
 
The majority of our expenses for 2023 should be completed.  This would give us 
$55,159.01 in to money market accounts which includes the $25,159.01 at BMO. 
 
I want to also go on record stating that the Club Board can approve amounts not to 
exceed $5,000 for the club.  Expenses in excess of $5,000 must be approved by the club.   
 
In April, we had three expenses for uniforms that collectively exceeded $5,000: 
April 11, 2023 $4,370 was paid for 160 shirts. 
April 13, 2023 $1,561.66 was paid for 60 red hats. 
April 28, 2023 $607.31 was paid for 24 navy safari hats.   
 
This totals $5,998.97 which separately does not exceed the $5,000 limit but we do need 
to make sure in the future that there is record that the board approves large dollar 
expenses.  This is not a criticism of the purchase of the uniforms because part of those 
dollars are paid to the club when items such as the safari caps are purchased but it does 
protect club members when large dollar purchases are made to eliminate the questions of 
club members spending large dollars without board approval. 
 
Next week Judy Grintjes and I will be meeting to finalize the financial information for 
the club for the last 5 years so I can then submit the request to the IRS to convert our tax 
status from a 501(c)(7) to a 501 (c)(3).  The cost will be approximately $600 which was 
approved by the board in March, 2023. 
 
The website does however need to be changed to show that we are truly a Charitable 
Club versus a Social Club.  Later this morning a meeting will be held to address not only 
changing our system from Sports Engine to another company but also discuss charitable 
items. 



Green Team Status Report 

 

May 3, 2023 

 

Month of April, 2023:  
 

• 5 new players went through the Green Team for the month of April 2023. 
 

• Resulted ratings; 

2, 2 rated players  

2, 5 rated players  

1, 7 rated player 

To date: 10 new players have been entered into the SCW softball club membership since Feb. 5, 

2023 when SCW had our first Green Team tryout. 

League interest for April: 
8 new potential players have expressed interest to become a member. Recommendations are 
given to new players to attend our Sunday morning practice session for club introduction prior 
to going through their Green Team tryout.  
 

Submitted by: 

Gary Scapito 
Green Team Coordinator 



Angels in the Outfield        p 1/2 
Sun Cities Senior Softball Report 
SCW Board Meeting 5.3.23; SC Board Meeting 5.7.23 
 
 

1) April Connections - Illness, Injuries, deaths (2 players died, 2 surgery/illness updates) 
a. Thank you for the hard copy photos and stories about Sidewinder Players available at SCW 

through Ken Skinner – the families appreciate these touches we can provide remembering 
b. Thank you for giving me info you hear about. I make connections with the understanding that 

everything is verified but not everything is publicized 
 

2) IT – Tim Burke helped me send an email to the larger base of players both SC & SCW 
a. Our goal was to invite everyone to sign up for Angels in the Outfield emails 
b. We added 17 players to our e-mail base of 630-some through Mail Chimp 

IT – Angels will adjust to the web site/data base split with help from Dennis Horvath and Tim Burke 
a. Our goal will be continuity of dispensing information to both memberships 
b. And to have the ability to research both membership data bases 

 
3) Our committee looks forward to the fall session: Chris Lynch will welcome one SCW committee 

member, Tammy Renico; Tina Prosenick will welcome two SC committee members, Cenia Huber and 
Kathryn McCormack. 

Fall Goal Committee: 
Chris Lynch, events chairman - community liaison 
Linda Mellon and Tammy Renico, events co-chairs  
Tina Prosenick and Cenia Huber, events co-chairs 
Sharon Staeb, treasurer 
Christy Burton, “Food for the Soul” chairman – cards and communications 
Louisa Glaviano, “Hearts and Hands” chairman – supplying expressed needs 
Sharon Schacht, publicity chairman 
Deb Staeb, photo and design chairman 
Sharon Amer, “preferred sub” – helps where needed 
Kathryn McCormack, accommodations chairman 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
             



Budget:          p 2/2 
4) Angles Checkbook: $2,140=$640 “Before Donna as Chair”; $660 SC Softball Donation; $680 donations 

from families of deceased players (money dedicated to upcoming Toys/Bicycles November Toy Drive 
5) Our committee approved unanimously to write a check to Valleyview Food Bank $638.24. Money I am 

unable to track where it came from. We checked with Jesse Ramirez, owner of VV, he said at this time 
of the year they will appreciate any help they can get. Angels committee unanimously approved.  

6) April 2023 - Our Budget $500 less than last year and Donation Request has been submitted with this 
report to both clubs asking you for a donation to Angels in the Outfield. 

Covers administrative, memorials and The Memorial expenses:  
a. SC donated $660 on April 19th;  
b. please approve SCW 60% is $990 -  

 
Description Amount 2022 Annual EST Annually 

Thereafter 
2023 Annual 

 
Administration 

    

Postage 11.60x6 
12.00 
2023 

70 70 70 

Cards 100x$2 200 200 150 
printer ink & printing services  140 140 140 
Printer paper 2 reams 10 10  10 
Receipts  5 5 0 
Signage  100 100 100 
     
Shirts (2022) 7x40 280   
Shirts Thereafter 2x40  80 80 
     
Memorials     
Donations 12x50 600 600 600 
Pavers or Charitable     
     
Events – Fundraisers for Charity,      
           Memorials, or Drives     
Golden Oldies Game and The Memorial 
(April) 

150 attend 750 750 500 

Appetizers, desserts, soda, water     
     
The Toy Drive (November & December)     
Fundraiser for Cardiac Kids (February)     
Food or Other Drive (January)     
Food or Other Drive (March)     
  2,155 1,955 1,650 
Indicates payments made from petty cash     

 



SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
Beardsley Rec. Center - Agave Room – 7:30am

BOARDMEETING AGENDA
April 6, 2022

President Craig Hone: Call the meeting to order
Board Members: Craig Hone, Bev Burger, Dottie Johnson, Shelly Hilton, Paul
Felice, Bob Lee, Jim Montgomery

Approval March 2, 2022 Board minutes – Shelly

Approval of 3/2/22 Financial Report – Paul/Judy

Financial Report – Paul/Judy

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
American League: Nick Missos
Central League: Jim Kriedler
National League: Dennis Horvath
70’s League: Lloyd Styrwoll
Co-Ed League: Phil Souza
Women’s League: Carol
Bowden/Bev Burger
Field Management: Ken Skinner,
Dan Griffith, Rick Hilton
Safety Committee: Ken Skinner

Green Team: Dan Burke
Uniforms and Equipment: Matt
Schacht
Angels in the Outfield: Donna
Laufer
2022 Tin Cup: Forest Kuhn, Randy
Higgins (Co-chairs)
Food & Beverage: Ben Rodriguez
Data Base/Website Group: Dennis
Horvath
Billboard Sponsors: Ray Early/Dave
Ryg – New Plan

Old Business:

1. Update of Club Rules and By-Laws: Currently being reviewed
by Dotti Miller – Waiting for Approval.

2. Softball Club Policies and League Rules – serving as a board
member and on a committee at the same time (was tabled
1/9/22)

3. Liberty Field Lighting – Report from AL, CL, NL
4. Update on Softball Fun Day



5. Database Archiving – Dennis/Judy?
6. Room Schedules for 2023 – Lloyd Styrwoll

New Business:

1. Goal for 2022: 501c3….Meeting with Bill Schwind/Kasey Huhta

2. 2/3…. 1/3 League Chairman????

3. Important Dates for Fall 2022

4. Charitable Donations required for 501c3 – Angels, Cardiac Kids, Toys for
Tots, Nadaberg School Donation, Tin Cup –

5. Voting for Co-Mingling… Spring or Fall ????

Adjourn the meeting: Craig Hone

Next Board Meeting:
Beardsley Rec. Center

Agave Room at May 4, 2022
7:30am



















SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting 
Minutes
                               Beardsley Recreation Center, Agave Room
                                                        September 6, 2023

Vice President Bev Burger: called the meeting to order at 7:33 am.

Board Members Present;  Bev Burger, Dottie Johnson, Jim Montgomery, 
Dave Ryg and Kay Peterson.

Others in Attendance:  Jim Kreidler, Ken Skinner, Arvid Peterson, Randy 
Higgins, Dan Griffiths, Rick Hilton, Terry Tichenor, Mitch Czech, Al McDuffy, 
Mike Raynor, Jack Fisher, Carol Bowden

Approval of Board Minutes:  Motion made by Dave Ryg to accept May 3, 
2023 Board Minutes, seconded by Dottie Johnson and approved.

August 31, 2023 Financial Report - Dave Ryg
BMO Checking Account              $48,211.93
BMO Money Market Acct.           $25,317.78
CD:                                                $20,223.00
BMO Total:                                    $93,752.71

Western Bank Checking Acct.    $25,963.00
CD:                                                $10,000.00
Western Bank Total:                    $35,963.00

Grand Total:                              $129,715.71

August 31, 2023  Financial Report  - Motion Made and seconded  
and the financial report was approved.

American League - Dan Griffiths reported his committee members are
Terry Tichenor, George Lorentzen, Dan Griffiths, Nick Missos, Rick 
Hilton, Randy Higgins, Steve Merrill and they will do the re-rating of AL 
players.  
The Fall Season draft is 10/16, so any possible 4+ players
will be included the the Central League draft. 





Central League - Jim Kriedler said CL is moving to a 65 minute clock and
1 & 1 Count with one to waste.  Steve Engles was added to the committee.
CL is open to a league that is reciprocal with Sun City, if approved by the 
SC Club and by a vote of our CL players. He doubts that this could happen 
before the start of the fall session.

National League -  Jack Fisher reported the NL/CL first session had 4 teams
 of 12 players each that played on Mondays and Thursdays.  The
2nd and 3rd sessions were played with Sun City teams in a reciprocal
play. He urged the Softball Board get authorization for future reciprocal play 
so two SC teams could play each other at the Liberty Field.  The
Fall Draft is planned for 10/18.  Bev Burger thanked Jim Harden for his
Assistance and thanked Barb Ruzic and Jack Fisher for being co-
chairpersons on the NL.

65 or 70’s League - Will depend on the potential schedule.

Women’s League -   Carol Bowden is working with the SCW Rec.Board on 
reciprocal play 
with Pebblecreek, Sun City Festival and Sun City Grand for the SCW 
Hotflashes 12/9-10 tournament. 

Field Management - Ken Skinner reported the ice machine is down and the 
scoreboard lettering 
has faded.  He presented the Fast Sign bid forReplacing the vinyl lettering for 
$890.00, Dave Ryg 
made the motion to have Fast Sign complete the scoreboard work and Jimmy 
Montgomery 
seconded and the motion was passed.  Ken said over-seeding starts on 9/27 
and Fall Session
 starts on 10/23/2023.  We rented the Bi-Centennial Park for batting practice 
for $247, and 
Sun City paid $100.  Ken said that Randy Coutts asked Todd Patty to repair 
the field prior to seeding.

Safety Committee - Terry Tichenor suggested each League should have a 
designated safety 
representative.  Also suggestions made to give the Kuentz Pool monitor a list 



of the 13 people 
who took the AED training in Feb. 2023, make sure everything is unlocked in 
the Club house and have
A list of all the members and their phone numbers, and a reminder to report 
all incidents.

Green Team - Kay Peterson read Gary Scapito’s attached report that shows 
14 players went 
through the Green Team in 2023. 5 AL, 5 CL and 4 NL.

Uniforms & Equipment -  Dave Ryg reported a couple new sponsors and 
new jerseys for 
one team.  New caps will be here in October.  Ordering pants and then 
cutting them for shorts is 
too expensive to continue.  There was discussion to changing the color to a 
dark color.

Angels in the Outfield - Kay Peterson read from Donna Laufer’s Annual 
Report ending on
 March 31, 2023, Calendar of Events for the Fall of 2023 and Spring of 2024 
and their
 Committee Meeting of August 30, 2023.   They are busy planning food and 
toy drives.  
A $640 donation was presented to The Clothing Place on August 18th.  They 
made 16 connections 
this summer.  (See attached reports for all the details)

2024 Tin Cup - Need a volunteer to be the new Chairperson.
             
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson has started the plans for our welcome 
back players BBQ
 on October 21st and she needs volunteers to make theFood, to serve food, 
set up and 
take down tables and clean up people.  Look for a sign up sheet on the 
website and more details coming.

Data Base/Website -   Dennis Horvath called in to report that we were going 
with Sports Connect
 and we paid them $300.  They over sold their service and we have requested 
a refund of $300.  
We are staying with Sports Engine and have the SB Board’s permission.  He 



1.
2.

3.
4.
5.
6.

2.
3.
4.

5.
6.

mentioned getting
 a Go Pro Camera to film our games and then streaming to Sports Cast.
Terry Tichenor warned that the Sidewinders should not advertise on our 
website, since they are
 outside our community.  Dennis said he will remove their Tournament 
information from the website.

Billboard Sponsors - Dave Ryg reported that  Ray Early had a call from 
business that is interested
 in having a billboard, however, this new business would be a business that is 
already represented
 by another.  It was decided to leave as is for now, since all the billboards are 
coming down in 2024 
when the new home-run fence is installed by the Rec. Center. 

SCW Summer Session 2023 Summary - see attached report from Tony 
Perrillo

OLD BUSINESS:

Staying with Sports Engine.
Emails will be sent to every Member allowing them to vote online or vote 
in person at the field
 on 9/18 and 9/19/2023.
SCW Rec. Board  recommended using only one form.
Dave Ryg is looking for a couple of people for Uniforms/Equipment.
Nick is looking for a Tin Cup Chairperson for 2024.

NEW BUSINESS:

  1.  Dottie Johnson has 5 nominations for the SB Board and the deadline for 
nominations is 10/14/23.

AL draft is set for 10/16, CL on 10/17 and NL on 10/18/23.
New Home-run Fence is planned in 2024.
Good discussions regarding women using either a tournament bat or the 
smaller ball when batting in the CL and NL.  Bev Burger suggested 
bringing up to Nick Missos on a trial bases and with the CL and NL 
committee chairpersons thoughts and approval.  
Sign up to volunteer at the Welcome Back BBQ on 10/21/2023.
Hall of Fame Banquet was suggested for 1/17/2024, when the calendar is 
not so full.



7.
8.

9.

The Scoreboard Facelift was approved.
Al McDuffy suggested having a charitable tournament with players with 
new knees, hips, shoulders in 2024 and he will put a proposal together 
for the next meeting.
NOTE:  Adding “Restrict age to 55 for Safety Issues” for our next 
meeting.

The next Board meeting will be October 4th, 2023 at the Beardsley Rec. 
Center, Agave Room.
Bev Burger adjourned the meeting at 9:37 am
Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary

  

 























SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB 
GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING
    Lecture Hall at R H Johnson Recreation Center
                              November 15, 2023

Board Members Present: Nick Missos, Dottie Johnson, Bev Burger, Jim Montgomery,
Craig Hone, Dave Ryg and Kay Peterson

Reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance

A Quorum was established as 73 club members were present

Nick Missos made the motion to approve the April 12, 2023 General Membership 
Meeting Minutes that are posted on the Club’s website, Seconded by Bev Burger
and they were approved.

Treasurer’s Report was given by Dave Ryg.  Motion was made by Jack Ruzic, Seconded
By Carol Bowden and Approved.  (See attached Report)

Committee Reports:

American League:  Dan Griffiths reported 6 teams are playing in the Fall Session.
Dwight Nichols resigned from the Committee.  He has Todd Grunwaldt, George Semanie,
Matt Schacht and Terry Tichenor.  

Central League:  Jim Kreidler reported 8 teams are playing in the Fall Session.  He will
Need new committee members to replace the members that are finishing their term.
They moved to a 65 minute clock.

National League:  Jack Fischer reported 7 teams are playing this Fall Session.  They play
With a 60 minute clock.  Friday afternoon games could cause a safety issue with the sun.

70’s League:  Phil Souza reported the Blue Division are players rated 1-5 and the Red
Division are players rated 6-9.  3 Teams each for a total of 6 teams.  One team on each
Division has a bye.  Out of 9 possible Saturdays in 2023, the Liberty field was only
Available on 3 Saturdays.  They will look at possibly playing on Wednesday afternoons.

Women’s League:  Carol Bowden reported the Hot Flashes will play Pebble Creek on
Saturday 11/18 At 12:30 and The Grand at 2:30 at Liberty Field.  Round Robin Tournament
is 12/9-10 and each team will pay $100 to play on our field. They practice on Thursdays 
after the last Central League game. 

Field Management/Events:  Ken Skinner said the field is in good shape.  Nick Misso asked how
Often is the maintenance done on the artificial turf?  Ken answered once a year and the
Rec. Center pays half and our Club pays half.  Craig Home stated that Carl with the Rec. Center
Agreed to do the maintenance two times a year.  Nick Misso mentioned the fence replacement
Is in the 2024 Budget, which is up in 2025 and they are getting bids for a 24’ and 30’ fence.
The bracket system weight would be on the bar and not on the fence.  Then the fence would
Be off the ground a couple inches.
Randy Coutts is in charge of The One Pitch Tournament on 12/28-29 and sign up starts 11/17.
The Cardiac Kids Tournament is 2/3/2024,  Nick Missos will ask the Rec. Center if Sun City
Softball Club members can play.  Central League Spring Tournament is 3/2-3.  There was a
Question regarding the Ozzie Half Pints tournament next year and Carol Bowden said the
Hot Flashes will be ready to play them.

Safety:  Terry Tichenor absent

Green Team:  Gary Scapito thanked his committee and said without them there would not be
A Green Team.  They added 17 new players the last three months.  Green Team is scheduled



On Sunday mornings and possibly on Wednesday afternoons, depending when the player is
Available.  

Uniforms & Equipment:  Dave Ryg gave the attached report and then he introduced
Ed Prather as the new chairperson.  Dave will stay on to work with Ed in talking to sponsors 
And getting familiar with the Uniform/Equipment process for the next 12 months.
Peoria Volks Wagon dropped their sponsorship and Dave told them we are using their jerseys 
In 2023, so may be they will reconsider being a sponsor in 2024.  Larry and Rachel Ott 
Provided summer jerseys.  Dave thanked Matt Schacht and Rick Hilton for all their work
in handling the Uniforms & Equipment in the past.  Nick Missos asked for a show of hands if
players want the Club to continue providing shorts as part of their uniform and it was unanimous.  
Dave and Ed will investigate on finding another solution for the blue shorts instead of ordering the
blue pants and having them cutoff as shorts.  

Angels in the Outfield:  Chris Lynch reported the Food Drive raised a little over $6,000 in food
Value and cash for the Valley View Community Food Bank.  The Annual Toy drive starts on
November 27th through December 1st and will benefit high poverty schools in Surprise, El Mirage,
And Youngtown.  Eve’s Place, Dysart Community Center and the Sun City West Women’s Club’s
Choice of adopted families. 

Food & Beverage:  Dottie Johnson has three events in December.  Palm Desert on 12/2, the
Hot Flashes Round Robin Tournament on 12/9-10 and the One Pitch on 12/28-29.
She asked for volunteers to make popcorn during the week and a volunteer to check the
Propane tanks once a month.

Hall of Fame:  Dan Burke said his Committee will select new members from SCW and the
Sun City Softball Club will select their new members from Sun City.  Nick Missos said he
Is talking with Ron Coppess, SC President on nailing down definite plans on having the banquet
together while we still know each other.

Tin Cup:  Nick Missos said the Tin Cup golf tournament is our biggest fund raiser and we need
Someone to step up as the new chairperson.  Then Jack Ruzic volunteered and will work with
Orie McDonald on getting the Deer Valley Golf Course reserved.  

Palm Desert:  Orie McDonald reported they have 60’s and 70’s teams for the December 2nd
Tournament at the Liberty Field.  Our Club is providing the hamburgers and he is having the
Ladies bring the side dishes.  SCW players will go to Palm Desert on February 10th.

Billboard Sponsors:  Dave Ryg thinks they are not going away, but they will come down when
The fence is replaced.  He thanked Ray Early for the new banner that was revealed at the
Welcome Back Players BBQ.

Data Base/Website:  Nick Missos mentioned the goal is to remove all references regarding the 
Sun City Softball Club, so our SCW Softball Club can return to the Rec. Center’s website.
Another goal is to have cameras mounted at the field to watch the games online.

Old Business:

Nick Missos thanked Lloyd Styrwoll for the updated SCW Softball Club brochure and having
Them available in our clubhouse, the Rec. Center’s membership office and at the PORA’s
Visitor’s  Center.

New Business:

Dave Ryg read the purposed “Amendment” to the SCW Softball Club regarding the purpose
Of Organization    (see attached)
Then he asked for any questions on the floor.  
Does all the money go to charities?  NO.  We report the projects that we raise funds for.
Can we still have we are recreational fun?  Down the line we can.  This will take the IRS
Up to four months to get approved.  They have a very strict guideline as what we can state.
Does this have to be in our By-Laws?  It was submitted to Kasey Huhta and she approved.
Craig Hone suggested the Club Board continue filing CR13’s for improvements like new



Bleachers, etc. that the Rec. Center should pay to have done and not our Softball Club.

Jack Ruzic made the motion to approve the Amendment, and seconded by Tony Perillo.  
A vote was called by a show of hands and was approved by 73 club members voted YES
And there were no nay votes.  

Reciprocity - Club can vote to continue reciprocity each year.  (Added to Agenda)

Dave Ryg read the Rules, Regulations & Procedures (RR&P’s) Chapter 3, V. Reciprocity;
B.  The club membership must approve reciprocal play/event every year with the submission 
of the CR-14a (Reciprocal Agreement) for approval.
C.  Written approval from reciprocating community management is required.  

Ken Skinner made the motion to have teams from outside of our facility playing at Liberty Field,
And was seconded by Jack Ruzic.  A vote was called by a show of hands and was unanimously
Approved by 73 club members and there were no nay votes.  Nick Missos will be in contact with 
Sun City & Sun City Festival.

Election Committee Chairperson Dottie Johnson and her committee people were Barb Ruzic and Jimmy Montgomery.

Nominees that spoke:  Jack Fischer, Randy Higgins, Craig Brook, Larry Reed, Tony Perillo, Mitch Czech.
Voting started at 7:56 pm.
Paper ballots were handed out to the members that wanted to vote in person and they put their
Ballots in a box.  Voting online will be handled by the Rec. Center starting on 11/16 to noon on 11/22/23.

Nick Missos adjourned the meeting at 7:55 pm.

Next Board Meeting:  December 6, 2023 7:30 am, Agave Room at Beardsley Rec. Center

Next General Membership Meeting:  February 14, 2024

Respectfully submitted by;  Kay Peterson, Secretary





















SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting Minutes
                               Beardsley Recreation Center, Agave Room
                                                 December 6th, 2023

President Nick Missos:      called the meeting to order at 7:35 am.

Board Members Present:  Nick Missos, Bev Burger, Dottie Johnson, Jim Montgomery, Dave Ryg , 
and Kay Peterson.

Others in Attendance:  Jim Kreidler, Ken Skinner, Dan Griffiths, Terry Tichenor, Mitch Czech,  
Mike Raynor, Jack Fischer, Bob Schneeberg, Donna Reed, Larry Reed, Lloyd Styrwoll, 
Dennis Horvath, Dan Burke, Jack Ruzic, Gary Scapito, Tony Perillo, Trevor Cornett,
Gary Vernier, Phil Souza, Barb Ruzic, Orie McDonald, Ed Prather, Ray Early, Donna Laufer.

Approval of Board Minutes:  Motion made by Nick Missos to accept November 8, 2023 Board
Minutes, seconded  by Dottie Johnson and the Board minutes were approved.

Finance Report:  Dave Ryg gave the following report;  (see attached for the Full Report)

Account Balances as of 11/30/2023:          October           November         Change
BMO Business Account:                              $ 39,818.65       $ 36,037.81   -$ 3,780.84
BMO Money Market Account:                   $ 25,359.33       $ 25,405.02  +$      45.69
BMO CD:                                                           $  20,233.13       $ 20,448.75  +$    215.62
Western Bank Treasury Account:           $  26,789.97       $ 26,482.25  -$    307.72
Western CD:                                                    $  10,225.49       $ 10,268.81   +$     43.32
                                                                            
Total:                                                                $122,426.57       $118,642.64  -$ 3,783.93

Purchase of Flexible Caps &amp; Large Caps - BMO Business Acct. = $1,196.37
Payment for Turf Maintenance to the Rec. Center – Western Bank     = $1,965.00
To date this year, we have earned income of $ 717.56 on our CD’s.

November 30, 2023  Treasurer’s Report  - Motion Made and seconded  
and the financial report was approved.

American League - Dan Griffiths reported that he and Terry Tichenor will be coming off the
Committee.  He thanked the rest of his Committee and a member starting his second year
Will be selected to be the next Chairperson.  (Attached is Dan’s full report)
Central League - Jim Kriedler said there will be many changes with their Committee.  Jim is
Coming off and Nick Missos made the motion for Lloyd Styrwoll to be the new Chairperson 
And it was approved. (Attached is Jim’s full report)
National League -  Dennis Horvath thanked Jim Hardin, Jack Fischer and Barb Ruzic for all
Their accomplishments in keeping their players playing longer or they are assigned to base
Coaching.  The Tournament bats for the women and players over 80 has been successful.  
They are hitting the ball further by approximately 20 feet.  If a batter gets to first base when
They hit the grass, and a player is thrown out going to 2nd or 3rd, it is recorded as a hit and
Not a fielder’s choice.  Dennis recommend Bar Ruzic as the next Chairperson.  Nick Missos
Made the motion and it was approved.
Women’s League -   Bev Burger reported the Hot Flashes are having a Round Robin
Tournament on 12/9 and 12/10 with a total of 7 teams playing at Liberty Field.  They will
Raise money for families in need to have Christmas.
70’s League -  Phil Souza reported they played last Wednesday and they will have 3 more
Wednesday’s and 14 Saturday’s on the schedule.  (Attached is Phil’s full report)
Field Management - Ken Skinner reported the water heater was working thanks to
Max Beckner for submitting the work order to the Rec. Center.  The field is in good condition.
Feb. 4th is the American League All Stars.  Feb. 24th is the Canadians from Mesa.  March 16th
Is the Joint Replacement.  Nick Missos mentioned the Rec. Center is looking at replacing
Part of the fence.
Safety Committee - Terry Tichenor said Chris Lynch volunteered as the Safety Representative



1.
2.
3.
4.

for the CL.  Terry explained the representative does not need to be CPR certified.  Dennis Horvath
Volunteered to be the Representative for the NL.  Terry turned in the incident report on Linda 
Valencia’s fall during the women’s practice to the Rec. Center. Terry reminded everyone to only
Use the X100 Balls during League play and we can use up the few Trump Balls during special
Events.  Terry brought up the discussion of having all women using the senior bat with a band on it.  
Nick Missos felt the CL committee should make that decision and that does not belong in our by-laws.  
He would like that all three leagues rules be identical so it would be easier on our umpires.  
Dan Burke will have an umpire clinic with all the leagues and will discuss any changes.  Lloyd
Styrwoll will send the list of rules to Nick Missos.  Dave Ryg made an motion that it was up to each
League if all the women can use the Tournament (senior) bat and it was approved.  
There was much discussion of how to speed up the NL games.  Then starting on Friday (12/8)
Each team will play their 1st inning, then double up innings 2 and 3 and 4 and 5.  There would be
Less time than getting players on and off the field.  
Green Team - Gary Scapito reported 3 new players in November, so a total of 32 new players
In 2023.  There were 2 players rerated.  He does not keep track of the players who leave softball. 
He is planning is last green team on December 18th for 2023 and will resume on January 13th. 
If a new player joins in September through December and they pay their dues, it carries them over 
to the next year.  (Attached is Gary’s full report)
Uniforms & Equipment - Ed Prather reported inventory was low, but now in good shape.  He
Ordered new belts and another 2 dozen of the adjustable hats were ordered.  Also ordered
Umpire shirts in all sizes and the umpire hats with Hole N One on the hat.  The owner Marty
Troub offered to pay for them.  Ed asked Sheila at Desert Sun Embroidery to design a 
SCW Softball jacket.   His committee will decide on the shorts issue.
Angels in the Outfield - Donna Laufer reported that Mick Conway was at the Sun City Veteran’s 
Tournament last month and received many hugs from his fellow players.  They raised funds for 
Jim Rowe at the SCW Welcome Back Players BBQ. They have 40 Volunteers now and they are a 
fantastic group of ladies (angels).  (Attached is Donna’s full report)
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson thanked the AL ladies for the excellent food, Nick Missos for the
Barbecue and Max Beckner for making the coffee and setting up all the dishes for the 
Palm Desert Tournament on December 2nd.  Rick and Rod Staeb volunteered to check
The propane tanks monthly.  She needs someone to add hot dogs to hot dog cooker.
Hall of Fame Banquet- Jack Ruzic received estimates from Classic Catering and Sharko’s
Catering.  Sharko’s had the better prices and the banquet is on March 4th at the Palm Ridge Rec. Ctr.
Hall of Fame - Dan Burke said there will be separate nominees between Sun City and Sun City West
And they will each receive a total of two tickets.
2024 Tin Cup - Jack Ruzic has contracts with Deer Valley on April 7th and 6 people have 
volunteered so far.  
Billboard Sponsors - Ray Early said the new banner was Tony Perillo’s idea and it was a fun
Project.  The banners for Camino del Sol Funeral Home, Canyon State and Team Peterson Homes are coming up
For renewal.
Data Base/Website -   Dennis Horvath will have the registration up for the next session.  He will
Check with Sport Engine of any cost to change the name of our website, the logo and the back
Ground picture.  Possibly using the new banner.   He plans to work on the field camera and testing over the
Christmas break.

OLD BUSINESS:

Safety Representatives discussed during committee reports.
Nick Missos is waiting to hear back from the Rec. Center on Sun City players playing in the Cardiac Kids.
We will have reciprocal play with Sun City and Sun City Festival SB Clubs for our summer sessions.
We are having the Hall of Fame Banquet with Sun City on March 4th at the Palm Ridge Rec. Center.

NEW BUSINESS:

   1.  Nick introduced and welcomed the new Board Members that will start serving in 2024.
   2.  There was discussion that Sun City is planning their own memorial park with pavers 
         and instead of removing the SC sponsored pavers, we could do some type of compensation.
   3.  Newcomers Open House on January 10th from 4 to 6 at the Palm Ridge Rec. Center and the 
         Softball Club will have a table and players will be dressed in their uniforms inviting people 
         to play or be a fan.
   4.  Next Board Meeting is January 3rd, 2024 at 7:30 am Agave Room at Beardsley Rec. Center.



DISCUSSIONS:

Nick Missos and Dan Burke will meet to look at addressing the Hall of Fame in the By-Laws.
Nick Missos thanked Bev Burger, Craig Hone, Dottie Johnson and Jimmy Montgomery for serving on the
Board for the last two years.
Phil Souza expressed his concerns about safety issues and if there was anything else we or
The Rec. Center could do.  Nick Missos went to the Rec. Center and their response is always
“If they pay their dues, then they can play”.  Nick suggested to have a conversation with each
National League Manager.  Then it was suggested to add a waiver to our registration form
That our Softball Club is not responsible.

Nick Missos adjourned the meeting at 9:26 am
Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary

Meeting after the meeting to install the new officers.   
Attendees:  Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Kay Peterson, Tony Perillo, Larry Reed, Mitch Czech and Jack Fischer.
Mitch Czech agreed to be the Parliamentary for the Softball Club.
Dave Ryg made the motion that Nick Missos for President, Mitch Czech seconded and motion was approved.
Mitch Czech made the motion that Tony Perillo for Vice-President, Dave Ryg seconded and motion was approved.
Mitch Czech made the motion that Dave Ryg for Treasurer and Kay Peterson for Secretary, Nick Missos
Seconded and motion was approved.  
Dave Ryg will have the new members fill out the CR5 Forms for the Rec. Center.
Nick Missos asked that we copy the November 30th, 2023 By-Laws and make recommendations.  Then he
Will have a meeting for discussions.

Meeting after the meeting was adjourned at 9:55 am
Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary

  

 



Article 1 -- General

Section 1A
The organization shall be known as the Sun City West Softball Club. It is referred to as the
"Club".

Section 1B
The purpose of the organization is to promote slow pitch softball for exercise and recreation in
an athletic environment designed to sustain a high level of fellowship, sportsmanship, and
friendly competition.

Section 1C
These bylaws will fully comply with the Recreation Centers of Sun City West, Inc., Articles of
Incorporation, Association Bylaws, and Rules Regulations and Procedures for Chartered Clubs.
In the event of a conflict between these Bylaws and the above stated governing documents of the
Recreation centers, the Recreation Center documents shall prevail.

Section 1D
This Chartered Club shall be operated as a nonprofit organization in accordance with applicable
Arizona and Internal Revenue Tax Exempt Codes, and the Association's Bylaws.

Article II -- Membership

Section II A
Membership shall be open to all members in good standing of the Recreation Centers.

Section II B
There shall be no other precondition for membership, nor will members be required to join any
national, state or regionally affiliated organization.

Section II C
Guest Privileges are specified in the Rules, Regulations and Procedures, Chapter 3, Section 2 (a)
(b) (c) (d).

Non-Recreation Card Holders may not be given more privileges than a Recreation Card Holder.

Club Guest Privileges are detailed in Appendix IX.

Section II D
The amount of dues for each member will be determined annually on the recommendations of
the club board and approved by a majority vote of the club members attending the meeting after
a quorum has been established.

http://www.azsrsoftball.com/scw/AppendixIXGuestPlay.html


Quorum: is the minimum attendance at a club membership meeting necessary to conduct
elections, to approve bylaws, to approve budgets or to conduct other business that requires a
vote. A quorum shall be ten (10) percent of the club membership. However, a quorum
requirement cannot be less than 20 members or more than 100 members.

Section II E -- Other (e.g., disciplinary actions) - (RR&Ps, Chapter 3, Article I, F, 4)
(membership)
1. Members who threaten the safety of themselves or others, are abusive, blatantly create
turmoil, disruption, or cause dissension among club members, clubs or the Association in general,
may have their club membership temporarily suspended (up to two [2] weeks) by the club.
Written notice regarding the reasons for a temporary suspension shall be provided to the
Recreation Activities Manager within two (2) business days of the temporary suspensions.
Termination of a club membership can only occur following a recommendation from the General
Manager, for the approval of the Governing Board. Severe cases of adverse behavior, as
described above, may be a cause for suspension of Association membership rights and privileges.
The following are recommended for club disciplinary actions:

1. First Offense - a written warning from the club,

2. Second Offense - a short-term suspension by the club,

3. Third Offense - a longer term suspension by the club not to exceed two weeks,

4. Fourth Offense - longer suspension or termination recommended by Recreation Centers'
General Manager to the Governing Board.

Any suspended or terminated club member has the right to appeal to the Governing Board.
(RR&Ps Chapter 3, Article I, F, 4).

2. The membership year begins on January 1 and ends on December 31.
Membership requirements include: (a) a signed Registration and Waiver Form and (b) payment
of a non-refundable annual membership fee.

Article III - Officers

Section III A - The club board must consist of (at a minimum) four officers; a President, a Vice
President, a Secretary and a Treasurer.

This Club Board (hereafter referred to as the "Board") shall consist of seven (7) members. Three
members will be elected to the Board in odd years and four members will be elected in even
years. All Board members shall be elected by the general membership. The Board shall elect
from within its ranks a president, a vice-president, a secretary, and a treasure for one year terms.
Each may serve a limit of two consecutive terms in these offices. All Board members have
voting rights. The President need only vote to break a tie vote.

Section III B
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Newly elected or appointed officers, within fourteen (14) business days of taking office, shall
attest that they have read and understand the Association’s Rules, Regulations and Procedures
for Chartered Clubs by signing the Form CR-5 (New Club Officers and Rules, Regulations and
Procedures for Chartered Clubs Affirmation Report) and forwarding it to the office of the
Recreation Activities Manager.

1. Board elections will be held annually not later than November 15th by secret ballot of the
members. The Board will appoint a nominating committee prior to September 15th comprised of
two (2) members each from the American League, Central League and the National League. The
names of the candidates will be posted on the Liberty Field Bulletin Board no later than October
15th. The winners will be the candidates receiving the most votes in the election by the
membership. In the event of a tie vote a flip on the coin shall determine the winner.

Section III C -
The club board shall be elected by a majority vote of those present at the club’s annual
membership election meeting after a quorum is established. The elected officers shall serve
without compensation. An officer normally may not serve as an independent
contractor. (RR&Ps, Chapter 4, Article VI, L)

Section III D -
The SCW Softball Club Secretary will submit the CR 15 membership report to the Recreation
Activity Manager by February 1st of each year.

Section III E
Board members will serve two (2) year terms and may not be reelected until they have been off
the Board for one or more years.

A resignation submitted in writing by a Board member becomes effective immediately unless a
date and time for it to become effective is specifically noted. In the later case, the resignation
may be withdrawn prior to the date stated. A member who has resigned from the Board may only
return to the Board by being reappointed to a vacancy or by reelection to the Board.

Individuals appointed to complete less than a two-year term may be elected for an additional
term.

Section III F
1. The President will preside at all meetings. The President shall appoint the Chairman of all
standing committees and will be an ex-officio member of all Committees except the Nominating
Committee, not to exceed one year. He may call Special Meetings and make decisions in
emergencies. The President (with majority approval of the Board) will appoint members to fill
unexpired terms.

2. The Vice-president shall serve in the absence of the President. When the need occurs, and in
the absence of the President, The Vice-president may call a Special Meeting on the signed
request of at least two (2) Board members.



3. The secretary will keep minutes of all meetings, register members, submit attendance records
to the Recreation Activities Manager, and take care of all necessary correspondence.

4. The Treasure will receive all funds, keep an account of funds, and disburse funds approved by
the Board. The Treasurer's records may be subject to audit at the discretion of the Board.

Section III G - Impeachment
To impeach an officer or fill a vacancy, Roberts Rules of Order must be followed. If the
impeachment is successful, the election of a new officer must follow immediately. (Procedure to
be used is available from the Recreation Activities Manager on request.)

Section III H – It is the responsibility of each officer to pass the Rules, Regulations and
procedures book on to their successor.

Article IV - Meetings

Section IV A - Frequency of Meetings
The Board shall meet once a month, excluding June, July, and August. Special meetings may be
called by the President or by a signed request of 45 members. A fourteen (14) day notice must
be given to all members if a special meeting is called.

There will be a General Membership meeting held on the first Wednesday in the months of
January, April, and November of each calendar year. As required by the Recreation Centers, the
Club will have to write a letter requesting a waiver regarding monthly meetings.

Officer nominees shall be announced at the November General Membership Meeting and shall
be voted on by written ballot within 14 days. Club members shall be notified of the election
results within 48 hours of closing of balloting.
Newly elected officers shall be announced and declared elected at the December Board meeting,

Section IV B - Provisions for Calling and Recording Meetings
Minutes will be taken by the secretary to document all business sessions, and approved by the
Club President. Minutes, as well as other pertinent administrative records, will be retained for a
period of three (3) years.

Section IV C - Voting and Quorum Requirements
1. Club Board Meetings - A quorum is a simple majority of the board
2. Membership Meetings- A quorum is the minimum attendance at a club membership

meeting necessary to conduct elections, to approve bylaws, to approve budgets or to conduct
other club business that requires a vote. A quorum shall be 10 percent of the club
membership. However, a quorum requirement cannot be less than 20 members or more than 100
members. There can be no proxy votes. The required majority must be of those present at a
meeting specifically called for such purpose. A simple majority is required for all issues except



bylaws. To approve bylaws requires a 2/3 majority. Votes may be by ballot or visual count.
3. Club rules require a quorum requirement of not less than 45 members at General

Membership meetings to conduct business.

Section IV D - Other
Robert's Rules of Order Newly Revised most recent edition shall be used for assistance in
parliamentary procedures. Bylaws provisions and Special Rules of Order take precedence over
Robert's Rules, ie., anything not stated in the Bylaws shall be referred to Robert's Rules for
parliamentary rule.

Quorum: is the minimum attendance at a club membership meeting necessary to conduct
elections, to approve bylaws, to approve budgets or to conduct other business that requires a
vote. A quorum shall be ten (10) percent of the club membership. However, a quorum
requirement cannot be3 less than 20 members or more than 100 members.

Article V - Financial

Section V A - Records
Financial records will be retained for a period of seven (7) years (prior to the current year.)

Section V B - Spending
The Club Board shall have the authority to spend money (up to $5,000.00) necessary for the
operation of the Club. Spending over $5,000.00 must be approved by a vote of the members.
However, in an emergency situation, the President may approve a maximum limit of $500.00.
Board approval is required for any amount over $500.00, confirmed by telephone or e-mail by a
majority of the Board. Only expenditures of $25.00 or less can be paid by Petty Cash. RR&Ps
Chapter 4, Article V, B 4.

The President, Treasurer and the Finance Manager are authorized to sign checks for the
Club. One signature is required for checks under $5,000.00, and two signatures are required for
checks of $5,000.00 or more.

Section V C - No club member shall receive any compensation or financial award from club
funds for contributions or service to the club. The only exception is when a member has an
independent contractor agreement previously approved by the Recreation Center Activity
Manager.

Section V D - Financial records must be audited on a yearly basis by individuals other than those
elected to the club board. The results of the Report of Audit will be presented to the general
membership and duly recorded in the applicable minutes of such meeting. A copy will be
provided to the office of the Recreation Activities Manager.
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Section V E - Club Advertising: Any commercial advertising or flyers of club activities must be
in compliance with Association policies.

Section V F - Contracts: Any contracts for instructors will be handled in compliance with
Chapter 4, Article VI of RR&Ps. Each contract must be renewed on a yearly basis and a copy of
each sent to the Recreation Activities Manager for approval.

Section V G - Treasurers responsibility – The Treasurer is required to submit Form CR-7
(Annual Financial Statement) to the office of the Recreation Activities Manager by Feb. 1 for the
preceding calendar year.

Section V H –The Safety & Field Manager shall be responsible for inventorying all SCW
Softball Club equipment and property and will submit a complete inventory in writing to the
Finance Manager for review prior to the SCW Softball Club Secretary submitting the inventory
report to the Activities Manager by December 31st of each year.

Article VI - Committees

Section VI A - Appointment
Committees and/or chairpersons may be elected by the general membership or appointed by the
club board. (Conflicting here and with Sec. III F) The President shall appoint the Chairman of
all standing committees and will be an ex-officio member of all Committees except the
Nominating Committee, not to exceed one year.

Section VI B - Permanent (standing) committees, at a minimum, will include Safety and Audit.

Section VI C -The Safety and Field Operations Chairman and the Safety Committee shall
monitor and stop any activity which in their opinion is considered unsafe. All safety violations
will be reported to the appropriate League Committee Chairperson and the SCW Softball Club
Board for further action (minimum notification of the President and Vice President). The Safety
and Field Manager are guided by the Safety and Field Operations Guidelines.

Section VI D - The duties of the Audit Chairman/Committee are further defined in the Audit
Committee Guidelines. The audit committee shall be comprised of three (3) members appointed
by the Club Board. A Club audit will be conducted in December of each calendar year and a
report given to the Club Board prior to the January Board Meeting. The audit committee will not
be comprised of any current Board Member. Results of audit performed will be archived with the
Audit Committee Guidelines for a minimum of 10 years.

Section VI E - Permanent Committees (Add: Central, 70’s, CoEd, Women’s, Summer Leagues
& Angels)
Permanent standing committees, at a minimum, will include the following:

American League Audit Finance Information Technology (IT) Membership
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National League Safety/Field
Maintenance

Special Events Sponsors & Advertisers Uniforms

Article VII - Amendments
To amend the bylaws of this club requires a two-thirds vote of the membership present at a
meeting specifically called for such purpose, a quorum being present. Procedures for filing
amendment(s) are as follows:

1. The Recreation Centers’ Recreation Activities Manager shall review the proposed
amendments prior to submittal to the club Membership.

2. Proposed amendments shall be well publicized to the membership one (1) month prior
to the vote. All amendments must be voted upon and approved by a quorum of the membership.

3. A complete revised set of the club’s bylaws will be submitted to the Recreation
Centers’ Recreation Activities Manager for final review. The amended bylaws require the
approval of the Recreation Centers’ General Manager prior to implementation. The results and
date of the membership vote should be duly noted on the submittal document.

Supplemental Section - Teams Composed of Sun City and Sun City West Players

Section SS VII A - League Play
Teams for league play may be drawn from a combined player pool of both the Sun City and Sun
City West Clubs.

Section SS VII B - Non Club Members
Since regular use of the Sun City West Facilities by non-club members (e.g. Sun City Players)
conflicts with the Rules, Regulations, and Procedures, chapter 3, paragraph II. E, "Preamble ", a
valid waiver is required from the RCSCW Governing Board in paragraph II, F, 1-6 of the
RR&P's. This waiver shall continue on an on-going basis, or until the Sun City West Softball
Chartered Club Members at a General Membership Meeting have a majority vote to discontinue
play with non-club members. Sun City players may not be members of SCWSCC and therefore
are not required or entitled to vote. The Recreation Centers of Sun City West have defined
comingle play.

Section SS VII C - Membership Meetings
The membership meeting wherein the vote on joint play is taken shall not be held in the months
of June, July, or August. Such a meeting shall have a quorum in accordance with Article 4,
Section C, of these bylaws. In the event that a quorum is not present, the vote shall be deferred
until the next called membership meeting. If that meeting also fails to draw a quorum, the waiver
shall automatically be terminated without recourse.
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Section SS VII D - Governing Board
The Governing Board of the RCSCW may revoke the waiver whenever it deems it in the best
interest of the Club.

Section SS VII E – League Banquet/Hall of Fame
League Banquet/Hall of Fame Sun City West Club to host on even years, Sun City Club to host
on odd years.
1. All Team sponsors should be invited to the League Banquet.

2. Team Pictures should be scheduled by the host club and available to give to team sponsors at
League Banquet. (If sponsor unavailable, team picture should be delivered to sponsor by Club
sponsor representative.)

3. Sponsors should be asked to participate in team pictures.

Section SS VII F – Team Sponsors
Each Club Board is responsible for team sponsors.

1. Team sponsors will continue on a 2/3 Sun City West, 1/3 Sun City split.

2. If a sponsor should elect to discontinue sponsoring a team, it will be the responsibility of
whichever Club secured that sponsor to get a new sponsor.

3. If fewer teams are needed, then the last asked to sponsor a team will not be used (last in first
out). Should teams go back to original count, that sponsor should be asked to re-sponsor a team.

4. Each Club has the responsibility to bill team sponsors for yearly renewal.

Article VIII - Dissolution
Prior to Club dissolution (after all debts are satisfied), all property and assets shall be turned over
to the Recreation Centers.

Signed: ___________________________________________________
Dick LeMoine (Craig Hone) - President

Approved Date: _____________________________________

Signed : __________________________________________________
Mike Whiting - General Manager


